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OPENING REMARKS

The Chair welcomed participants on behalf of the University and expressed his appreciation of the fact that such a large number of people had been able to attend.  He observed that it was a particular honour that the Governor General was present in his private capacity.  

The Chair remarked that the University was acutely aware of the shortcomings of its operations beyond the three campuses.  He observed that in his letter of invitation, the Vice-Chancellor had stated his desire to “redress the imbalance in the University’s contribution to the region from almost exclusive attention to the three campus countries towards more equitable and nuanced concern for all the countries that own and support the University”. He had proposed a series of meetings with stakeholders to review national needs and projections and to consider to what extent, and through what mechanisms, the University could realistically aim to make a significant contribution. He noted that the Vice-Chancellor had discussed the proposal for this consultation with the Prime Minister and that the present meeting was a direct outcome of those earlier discussions.

The aim of the consultation was to learn of the human resource needs in Saint Vincent and its priorities for tackling them so as to identify ways in which the University could most usefully contribute to them.

The Chair suggested that the University of the West Indies was more amenable to new relationships than in the past.  He noted various initiatives within the University that testified to this new openness:

· The Chancellor’s task force on the governance structures of the University.

· A major review of the examination system.

· A major review of the post-graduate programmes. (Implementation groups for both these reviews were now active.)

· Promotion of the creation of a Caribbean research foundation.

· The formation of a group to examine university financing.

· The planned creation of a UWI consultancy company.

· The extensive restructuring of outreach activity to constitute a 4th dispersed and largely virtual campus.

The Chair stressed that the consultation was a working meeting, in which those present should feel free to express their views and thoughts and where the emphasis should be on the consequences of the meeting rather than on the rhetoric within it.  
Position Statements

Laura Browne, Permanent Secretary, Ministry of Education

Ms Browne apologised for the absence of the Minister of Education, but emphasised the government’s commitment to the University.   She noted that the University had long been present in Saint Vincent and that all present had pondered its contribution to the country.

Ms Browne observed that the non-campus countries considered themselves isolated from the University, although she recognised that recently efforts had been made to attract students.  She noted that in the 70s students preferred UWI, but that in the 80s they tended to go elsewhere.  She affirmed the present government’s commitment to encouraging students to attend the UWI, noting the Prime Minister’s belief in building a Caribbean civilisation.

The Permanent Secretary observed that Saint Vincent was somewhat behind its neighbours in the development of post-secondary education.   It had not yet begun teaching franchised Level I programmes, for instance.  

She noted that students attending UWI were sometimes concerned by issues of accreditation, particularly as they affected medicine and engineering.  There were also issues of funding.  A comparative analysis of the costs of programmes at UWI and other reputable institutions had shown that UWI was overall less expensive, but students were still attracted elsewhere, especially to the USA, where there were opportunities for part-time work.

With respect to deficiencies in UWI offerings, the Permanent Secretary suggested that there were not enough programmes for the tourism sector, given that the basis of Saint Vincent’s economy was shifting from agriculture to tourism.  There was also a considerable need for short-term training and refresher courses for people in the public sector and, to a lesser extent, in the private sector.  It was also necessary to reconsider the nature of teacher training, and to provide refresher courses in that area as well.  She suggested that in the campus countries people could be involved on a regular basis in professional development but that this was more difficult in the non-campus context; perhaps the School for Continuing Studies might find ways to assist here.

Ms Browne concluded by observing that, with financial constraints throughout the region, ways must be found to lighten the burden of tertiary education.  She affirmed her government’s continued commitment to support the University in its efforts to develop the region.


Professor E. Nigel Harris, Vice-Chancellor, University of the West Indies

The Vice-Chancellor began by referring to the issue of accreditation raised by the Permanent Secretary: the medical faculty used to be accredited by the British General Medical Council but that body had ceased to deal with Commonwealth programmes; as a result, a regional agency had been created and was about to begin the visits that were part of the accreditation process at UWI in the following week.  After UWI, Saint George’s University and the University of Guyana would be examined for accreditation.  As far as engineering was concerned, UWI programmes were still being accredited by British organisations; the Vice-Chancellor promised to have a detailed list sent to the Permanent Secretary.

The Vice-Chancellor indicated that the University’s mission was to propel the economic, social, political and cultural development of West Indian society through teaching, research, innovation, advisory and community services, and intellectual leadership.  He intended it to be the University of first choice for Caribbean nationals seeking high quality undergraduate and graduate education, the institution that will be first in providing new knowledge through research contributory to growth, development and transformation of the region, and the port of first call for Caribbean governments wishing advice and technical expertise for policy development, strategic planning and programme implementation.

The Vice-Chancellor indicated the University’s current strategic focus:

· Enrolment growth to facilitate increased access

· Maintenance and enhancement of quality

· Student-centredness

· Expansion and strengthening of graduate studies and research

· Infusion and leveraging of ICTs

· Modernization of management systems

· Staff development

· Diversification of income

Enrolments at UWI had displayed tremendous growth, a 50% change over the past five years.  St Augustine was now the largest campus.  These increases were made in response to the demands of national governments.  On the other hand, enrolment from those countries that do not have a campus had been much less robust. Later, the Vice-Chancellor gave comparative data showing that Saint Vincent had 546 students enrolled in its programmes in 2004/5 (out of a total of 2,828 for all the countries without a campus), proportionately more per head of population than any of the other UWI 12.  But he stressed that enrolments in science and technology were particularly worrisome.

With respect to the maintenance and enhancement of quality, the Vice-Chancellor reported that

· Quality Assurance reviews were now well entrenched. The first cycle of QA reviews had been completed.

· Support for improvement of teaching quality had been greatly expanded.

· Student feedback on teaching was being monitored and a system of teaching awards was in place.

· There had been a comprehensive review of the functioning of the examinations system.

· Throughput rates were being monitored.

· Increased use was being made of surveys of graduates and employers to obtain vital feedback.

With respect to student centredness, he noted that:

· Facilities for online application for entry and registration had been put in place at the 3 campuses. Transcript services had improved.

· The Mona Campus had led the way with the establishment of central help desk services and a one-stop graduation centre.

· Students enjoyed greater flexibility in educational choices which had been reflected in the growth of cross-faculty offerings and enrolment.

· Students had increased access on all campuses to online electronic databases and other modern information products and services, as well as networked computer hardware and software.

· Improved advising and counselling programmes were available to students, including preparation for the world of work, and the development of leadership skills.

· Mentorship programmes were in place on all campuses and opportunities for internships were being expanded.

He reported on the findings of student exist surveys:

· The coverage of the survey included: learning experience, student support, and services and facilities. 

· On a scale of 0-5, students rated knowledge acquisition in the range 3.5-3.9, and problem-solving and critical thinking skills in the range 3.5-4.0.

· One significant result was the feedback from students on the attitude of lecturers to student learning and accessibility. Across the University, students uniformly indicated satisfaction scores in the range 3.2-3.3. The extent, usefulness and timeliness of feedback from lecturers were rated in the range 2.9-3.0.

· Suggestions for enhancement of a UWI education included: increasing opportunities for internships, review of course loads and greater accessibility of lectures and staff.

The Vice-Chancellor drew attention to some significant developments with respect to graduate studies and research:

· Graduate enrolment had increased from 4,022 in 2001/02 to 6,285 in 2005/06, representing an annual rate of growth of 11.5% compared with the targeted rate of 6.2%.

· Enrolment in research degrees was about 25% of total graduate enrolment.

· Across the university, new taught programmes had been developed to respond to regional needs. There were about 160 taught graduate programmes offered. Included among the offerings were environmental studies, epidemiology, electrical and computer engineering, law, management, economics and education.

There had been a thorough review of graduate programmes at the UWI with a mandate to assess strengths, weaknesses, opportunities, and threats, using the results to recommend enhancement of programme strengths, correction of weaknesses, address threats and seize opportunities; to ensure greater quality assurance, cross-campus collaboration, increased efficiency and effectiveness, and increased competitiveness; to determine how to increase programme delivery to the UWI 12; to maximise financing, and recommend administrative restructuring to drive change.  The report had recommended that the University must build capacity to respond to increasing demand for graduate education; graduate education should be treated as a separate endeavour as important as undergraduate education; quality assurance must be strengthened; supervision and mentorship must be markedly strengthened, and more support must be garnered for full-time graduate research students (MPhil, PhD).

With respect to the use of ICTs, the Vice-Chancellor observed that considerable investments had been made in the upgrading of the network infrastructure at each campus; wireless technology had been phased in and was facilitating more efficient access by staff and students to network resources and the Internet; despite its expense, bandwidth had been increasing; teaching and learning facilities had been enhanced by the gradual infusion of these technologies.  However, he noted that the UWI was far from tapping the full potential of the new and emerging technologies to aid its transformation.

The Vice-Chancellor reported that human resource process re-engineering exercises had been completed on all three campuses; management training for Deans had been initiated; a customer service charter had been established at Mona.  Proposals for more flexible recruitment practices had been developed. A new scheme had been put in place across the University to recognize and reward excellence in performance by academic, administrative and professional staff. The propagation of best practices was being encouraged.

With regard to the diversification of income sources, the Vice-Chancellor noted that:

· Delivery costs per capita had been falling.

· Earned income from commercial operations had increased by 32% in the first 2 years of the Plan. 

· The Mona and St Augustine Campuses were each generating ‘other income’ of about US$3-4 million annually towards the UGC budget; Cave Hill was at the level of US$1.25 million.

· Selective use had been made of a policy of student amenities fees to make needed improvement in facilities and services for students. 

· Partnerships had been forged with the private sectors to obtain resources for the construction and equipping of new facilities.

The Vice-Chancellor described the main challenges facing the University:

· Inadequate resource support for enrolment growth (both undergraduate and graduate).

· Insufficient undergraduate tuition fee support (Jamaica, UWI-12).  Insufficient support for living expenses (all countries).  Insufficient support for postgraduate students.

· Inadequate services to UWI-12-countries.

· Narrow financial base (beyond government financing).

· Insufficient management/data support systems

· Male under-representation.

· Under-representation in sciences/technology.
Focussing on the issue of inadequate service to the UWI 12, the Vice-Chancellor adverted to the present series of consultations as an initial step in designing much improved service.  He outlined the statistics relating to UWI 12 enrolment and went on to sketch the range of providers, both within and beyond the region, and indicated some of their advantages and disadvantages. 

Advantages of extra-regional providers included:

· Access to post secondary education for students who could not be accommodated by UWI/national institutions

· Opportunity to do degree programmes not offered by Caribbean providers

· Opportunity for a few to get into “Ivy League” US/Canadian/U.K. institutions

· Opportunity to do graduate programmes not available in the Caribbean

· Lower cost (students with scholarships or graduate research fellowships from non-regional providers or studying by distance education).

Disadvantages of “non-regional” providers included:

· Quality of programmes uncertain (“unknown institutions” in USA providing distance programmes) – there was a need for a regional accreditation agency. 
· Curriculum content and programmes not directed to Caribbean development needs (limited relevance).

· Risk of loss of most talented young people from the region (remittances cannot replace loss of “knowledge capital”).

· Capital out-flows in payments of tuition/fees and support to extra-regional providers.

· Restriction of programmes to “what is profitable” (business, computer science) not what is necessary for national development.

· Loss to students of mentorship and role models of Caribbean origin (“psychic loss”).

Advantages of UWI/Regional Providers included:

· Quality assurance (regional accreditation needed)

· Curriculum content relevant to Caribbean development needs

· Research relevant to growth and policy development of region

· Greater chance of retention of graduates

· Retention of funds in the region

· Provision of a full “basket of programmes” to meet comprehensive needs of Caribbean countries

· Caribbean academics providing mentorship and role models

· Lower cost
The Vice-Chancellor observed that if one takes the position that “knowledge capital” is a critical ingredient for national/regional development, then it is vital that the Caribbean region controls and guides its human resource development and retains its graduates in the region once they are produced.

He insisted that UWI would not be able to do it all – this must be a shared endeavour.  

The Vice-Chancellor indicated some ways in which the UWI could contribute to development:

· Professional degree programmes (medicine, law, nursing, dentistry, veterinary science, engineering, agriculture).

· Other undergraduate programmes (hospitality, science & technology, social sciences, humanities and arts).

· Masters degree programmes – faculty development.

· Research degree programmes (MPhil, PhD).
He drew attention in particular to various taught masters programmes from among the 157 currently offered:

· Education administration

· Computer based management and information systems
· Computer science

· Business administration
· Executive MBA

· Demography

· Economic development policy
· Public sector management

· Human resource development

· Tourism and hospitality management.

The Vice-Chancellor suggested that there might be a number of challenges to improved provision of tertiary education in Saint Vincent and the Grenadines:

· The number of suitably trained faculty to deliver programmes may not be adequate.  (Faculty development would help.)

· Inadequate scholarships, bursaries and access to loans to attend campus-based programmes or even to go to local colleges (requirement for guarantors and high interest rates).

· Inadequate library and technical resources (CKLN and other libraries might help).

· May need more infra-structure at national institutions.

The Vice-Chancellor also observed that the UWI could provide value beyond the provision of educational services in such matters as (i) applied research (e.g., disaster management, crime and security, environmental science, biotechnology, agriculture, etc.) and (ii) consultancy services – a UWI consulting company was being formed.

The Vice-Chancellor urged that it was crucial not to neglect financing.  A capital development task force had been established for the University and had begun its work.  Governments throughout the region need comprehensive plans for tertiary education.  He referred to a planning conference at Mona in 2004 whose declaration could serve as a template for plans elsewhere.

The Vice-Chancellor concluded by insisting that failure is not an option – it was necessary always to counter complacency and inertia.

Dr Veronica Marks, Director, Saint Vincent and the Grenadines Community College 

Dr Marks alluded to the fact that a unified tertiary-level institution, as was proposed, had not yet been fully established in Saint Vincent and the Grenadines.  She was, then, speaking in part for an entity yet to be born.

Dr Marks suggested that issues such as increased access, the development of programmes to address the need for a skilled workforce, the franchising of undergraduate programmes, the identification of niche markets and the establishment of centres of excellence all warranted collaborative effort.  Perhaps the time had come for the University of the West Indies to focus on postgraduate qualifications and research and allow the community colleges such as the St Vincent and the Grenadines Community College to expand their programmes at the undergraduate level in areas where they had the capacity.

She indicated that the current environment of trade liberalization, knowledge explosion and technological advancement demanded a proactive and aggressive approach by the SVGCC.  The College saw the need for 

1. a well articulated policy on tertiary education, indicating its purpose and focus (e.g. economic development, social transformation, and/or the production of graduates for exportation).

2. the establishment of national and regional mechanisms to facilitate human resource development.

3. a well articulated policy on the funding of tertiary level education for capacity building, revenue generation and the sustainability of tertiary level institutions. 

4. an evaluation of tertiary level education to inform and effect institutional transformation, including programme review and development.

5. careful and ongoing consideration of the implications of institutional transformation within the context of the current environment and projected changes.

6. a well articulated policy to create the infrastructure for the development of a knowledge sector with a competitive edge.

7. a formal harmonized policy that emphasizes partnership to guide private sector involvement and investment in tertiary education.

8. a clearly articulated policy on the role of support mechanisms/organizations such as OERU and TLIU in the development of tertiary level education.

9. the establishment of national and regional fully functional quality assurance and accreditation mechanisms.

Dr Marks gave a brief outline of the state of the College at the moment.  It enrolled 1688 students; amalgamation of the existing four divisions was in progress.  Its mission was to provide a teaching/learning environment that would equip students with what they needed for employment, job creation, and lifelong learning.  

Dr Marks observed that the College had developed a draft strategic plan for 2006-2010.  One major policy objective was to increase access to technical and vocational education and training.  The College, in the draft strategic plan, indicated the need to renovate the physical plant at the Division of Technical and Vocational Education, to upgrade the programmes and to pilot and implement programmes in ICT (the College was working on an Associate Degree in that area).  The College hoped to enter into 2 + 2 articulation arrangements with UWI for all Associate Degrees developed, working through the TLIU.

Dr Marks recognised that the College was weak in financial management, data management and in marketing.  The College also needed to establish accreditation arrangements for its technical and vocational programmes.

Dr Marks expressed the view that an important development for the College would be the implementation of the College Act.  

Dr Marks suggested that it was necessary to review teacher education programmes.  There were issues regarding programme content for the Associate Degree in Education.  She also proposed that the University could franchise the entire B.Ed. degree to the College.  She noted, too, that some government policies needed to be changed, for instance the policy that persons could not be appointed as graduate teachers in primary schools.

Dr Marks indicated that the College intended to begin offering Level I franchised UWI programmes from September 2006.

Dr Marks observed that although there were now over 1000 students at the Division of Arts, Sciences and General Studies, the facilities had been designed for 250 students.  The College was also in need of staff development programmes – in many cases, staff across Divisions needed postgraduate training at least at the Master’s level.  In this context she noted that the College had established a partnership with the Commonwealth of Learning to assist with training for open and distance learning.  Work had begun on distance education; it was hoped that one programme would be piloted in 2007.

The College also needed to give high priority to research; it required the development of a culture of research.  The College aimed also to improve student services, educational resources, including subsidiary libraries, and to increase Internet access for staff and students.

The Chair remarked that the institutional framework for the College was an important initial step and he urged that the College and government move forward on this matter.

Findings of the TLIU HR needs assessment

Before summarising the work of the TLIU on local human resource development needs, Dr Roberts remarked that she had visited Saint Vincent in 1996 as part of a UWI team to assess the college’s readiness to franchise Level I; 10 years later action on this front was about to happen.  She noted that Antigua had also taken about 10 years to move to franchising programmes, and that the Antigua State College still had not seen its draft legislation passed into law.   She suggested that colleges needed the confidence to start degree level work as much as an institutional framework.

She noted also that the UWI had started a variety of 2+2 arrangements in hospitality and tourism, with students working first locally and then proceeding either to a campus or to the Hotel School in the Bahamas.   The Saint Vincent Community college could explore such an option.

Dr Roberts outlined the project upon which the TLIU was working.  It involved using data from secondary sources to give information on the socio-economic and tertiary education environment and then country surveys to elicit views on development imperatives and the required tertiary education response.  The project would generate focus group reports which would document the independent views of students, employers and providers about the programme priorities which should be pursued to prepare students with the appropriate skills for the jobs which will drive the countries’ economies.   It would also produce an overall comparative report.

The Project’s methodology was a matter of collecting secondary data; sending out survey questionnaires to samples of employers, tertiary education providers, actual and potential tertiary education students; and conducting focus group sessions using the Delphi technique.  The Delphi technique was a way of achieving consensus among expert stakeholders. 

With respect to the investigation in Saint Vincent, Dr Roberts reported that students ranked important reasons for enrolling in a tertiary programme thus:

1  Choice of future career

2  Country’s needs

3  Good employment opportunities

4  Social prestige

5  Influence by family

6  Influence by friends

Their reasons for continuing in tertiary education were:

1  Commitment

1  Sense of achievement/ambition

3  Focus on the goal

4  Availability of finance/scholarships

5  Family expectation/Expectations of others

Students had seen the following as factors contributing to their enrolment in tertiary education:

1  Professional qualification

1  Professional skills

3  Job prospects

4  Better pay

5  Community service/country’s needs

Their ideas for additional tertiary education programmes needed in Saint Vincent and the Grenadines were:

1  Agriculture/ Environmental Studies

2  Engineering/Skills Training/ICT

3  Medical Sciences/Allied Health

4  Education

5  Communication and Media

6  Economics/Banking/Finance

7  Hospitality & Tourism and Graphic Arts 

Students had been funded by:

1  Family

2  Self

3  Loans

4  Government scholarship

5  OAS & other scholarships

Students wished to see improvement in student services with respect to

1  More qualified (effective) teachers

1  Available resources

3  More computer laboratories

4  Longer library opening hours

4  Proper infrastructure

6  Student support body

Dr Roberts then drew attention to the way the three groups had answered various key questions.  As far as priority jobs and skills were concerned, the groups had given the following answers:

	Students
	Employers
	Providers

	Educator, teacher
	Educator, teacher
	Educator, teacher

	Agriculture
	Hospitality, tourism
	ICT professional, engineer

	Medical sciences, Allied health
	Agriculture, farmer
	Hospitality, tourism

	Hospitality, tourism
	Entrepreneur
	Agriculture, fisheries, agro-processing

	Planning
	ICT professional
	Entrepreneur

	Entrepreneurs
	Building, related skills
	


For programmes required:

	Students
	Employers
	Providers

	Agriculture,  Environmental Studies
	Hospitality, Tourism
	Teacher Education

	Engineering, Skills training, ICT
	Agriculture
	ICT, Engineering

	Medical Sciences, Allied Health
	Entrepreneurship
	Hospitality, Tourism, Cultural Studies

	Education
	Technology
	Agriculture, Fisheries, Agro-processing

	Communication & Media
	Behavioural Science, Social Work
	Skills training

	Economics, Banking, Finance
	Skills training
	Behavioural Science


For the level of programme required:

	Employers
	Providers

	Short courses, workshops
	Bachelor’s degrees

	Internships,  on the job training
	Internships, on the job training

	Certificates, diplomas, associate degrees
	Certificates & diplomas

	Bachelor’s degrees
	Associate degrees

	Postgraduate certificates and diplomas
	Short courses, workshops


Perceived barriers to tertiary enrolment were given as follows:

	Employers
	Providers

	Attitude
	Finance

	Finance
	Physical distance

	Job demands
	Programme availability

	Programme availability
	Inadequate facilities

	Access
	Job demands


And ways of overcoming them thus:

	Employers
	Providers

	Incentives, rewards
	Financial assistance

	Financial assistance
	Decentralised, flexible learning

	Relevant programmes
	Relevant programmes

	Increased access
	On the job training

	Flexible programming
	Incentives, paid leave


Dr Roberts summed up the areas of convergence of opinion:

· Acceptance by students of their own responsibility for tertiary education.

· Convergence among all three groups about priority jobs or skills: hospitality, education, agriculture.

· Surprises: Absence of ICT from students’ list – but explained as a matter of infusion into all areas.

On the other hand, there were divergences about priority programmes:

· Agreement on agriculture, education and engineering by students and providers.

· Entrepreneurship training selected only by employers.

· Medical sciences and communication and media selected only by students.

Divergence about levels:

· Employers ranked bachelor’s degrees as fourth, providers ranked it first.

· Employers ranked short courses and workshops first, providers ranked it sixth.

· Providers ranked associate degrees fourth and employers not in top six.

Divergence about barriers:

· There was agreement about finance, job demands and programme availability.

· Whereas employers ranked attitude as number 1, providers did not recognise this as a major barrier. 

Divergence about overcoming barriers:

· Employers cited incentives and rewards as more important enablers than modes of delivery whereas providers cited mode of delivery as more important than extrinsic motivators, once financing was available.

Dr Roberts reported that in the general discussion employers and providers were passionately divided over the priority of programmes (short-term courses versus bachelor’s degrees) and the value or utility of the bachelor’s degree, citing  experiences with UWI and Cuban engineering graduates (the latter having dealt with the kind of obsolete equipment many would continue to find in the local environment, and their knowledge of Spanish being of considerable use).

Dr Roberts suggested that in conclusion one could express surprise that no medical/allied health sciences were chosen by employers or providers but by students; that no building/engineering was chosen by students and ranked 6th by employers.  The survey confirmed the view that younger students were very career oriented and older students were motivated by more economic considerations.

Dr Roberts suggested that the findings indicated a need for:

· Policy makers to be attuned to market requirements in formulating scholarship/training policy.

· Providers to utilise job market information inputs e.g. through advisory committees.

· Stronger private/public sector partnerships for funding and relevance.

Open discussion of perceived HR needs


Engineers

Mr Dickson took up the issue of engineers, noting that a 1996 survey of the role of graduates in the public and private sectors found that UWI graduates were more relevantly knowledgeable than those trained in Canada or the US, but lacked presentation skills.  Dr Fraser observed that one of the large companies represented at the focus group was getting equipment from Latin America and thus found knowledge of Spanish a welcome bonus.  Mr Jack brought up a contrast between UWI and the University of Technology, where it was often said the latter produced more immediately useful graduates.  Similarly, one could argue that a BSc in Accounting was less useful than ACCA qualifications.  UWI graduates often assumed it was the duty of governments to employ them. 

The Vice-Chancellor observed that a prominent question within the University concerned the kind of graduate it aimed to produce, with the question of how entrepreneurial being of central.  Ms Sutherland expressed a worry that lower level technical training was inadequate and that links were being forged with more advanced training.

Attitude to UWI 12 students at the campuses 

Mr Jack alluded to the disparaging attitude towards students from the UWI 12 displayed by students and staff at the campuses, noting in particular that St Augustine was the most hostile, and Cave Hill the least.   Ms Martin reported that from her experience at all three campuses it was clear that the ethnic divide in Trinidad was manifesting itself in the classroom.

The Chair observed that the campuses do acquire national characteristics, but it was unfortunate that students could not differentiate between experience at the University and within the particular country.  The point was also made that Cave Hill might seem more friendly because there were proportionally a larger number of OECS students at that campus.

Networking

Dr Daniel Garraway observed an important advantage of UWI training that was often not publicised: the network of expertise and advice it gave one access to as a practitioner.  He drew upon his own experiences in setting up a hospital and acknowledged the extensive help he had received from colleagues throughout the region.  

He also contrasted the elaborate efforts of foreign universities to cultivate their alumni (he had monthly newsletters and access to a secure website from one of his universities) with UWI’s silence.  He urged the re-establishment of a strong alumni association, and suggested that it ought not to exclude graduates of other universities since Saint Vincent was too small to justify doing so.  The Vice-Chancellor endorsed these sentiments, noting that the University had hired someone to work on alumni affairs and to reactivate associations in each country.  Twice-yearly e-newsletters would be produced.  He noted that the UWI medical alumni already had a newsletter.  Dr Fraser observed that efforts to resuscitate the Guild were underway, and that he was waiting on obtaining data on local graduates.

Use of local hospital

Dr Garraway suggested that the local hospital should be used as a location for clinical practice.  Earlier it had been rejected because of the absence of a library; now it had a library, but was still not being used, despite the presence of several UWI trained doctors who could assist with supervision of interns.  The Vice-Chancellor agreed that this question should be taken up with the Faculty.  Dr Cyrus suggested that undergraduate training should also be included.

Admission to UWI

Dr Garraway observed that students had to wait too long to hear from UWI, so they go elsewhere.  He also noted that mature students faced too many obstacles, recounting his own unfortunate experience in 1971 of being sent back home from Cave Hill.

The Vice-Chancellor agreed that the University could not continue to treat applicants in the way it was doing.  He had been told it was due to late receipt of CAPE results, but he observed that universities elsewhere would make offers six months before UWI.  A Task Force had recommended making conditional offers and using CXC and CAPE part 1 results to predict likely performance.

Ms Martin suggested that the School for Continuing Studies could play a greater role in admissions, aggregating admissions rather than having each individual posting them.  

Mature students

Mr Friday observed that UWI made no effort to accommodate the needs of mature students, let alone seeking to attract them.  He contrasted the willingness of a Canadian institution to permit a friend to study part-time with the intransigence of the Law School in Trinidad when he wanted to study while serving as a member of parliament.

Science

Ms Martin observed that nothing was being done to improve the level of science teaching in the non-campus countries.  She suggested that the SCS might offer Level I programmes.  Dr Fraser observed that one important factor was the schools’ not teaching individual sciences but only integrated science.

Short-term training

The Chair suggested that it might be that employers were looking for an easy way out by supporting short-term training.  Mr North made the point that comparatively small employers could not afford to send staff away for long periods of time.  Mr Horne, however, suggested that the relative ranking might reflect employers’ ignorance of what particular degree programmes actually offered.

Library resources

The point was made that library resources and use of textbooks was inadequate.  The Chair asked whether a shared arrangement, between the UWI, Community College and Public Library, might offer a solution.   It was also suggested that co-ordinators for distance education courses could post more material on the course website.

Outreach and research

Fr De Silva reminded the participants that Saint Vincent and the Grenadines was a multi-island state.  He commended Cave Hill for its outreach, in particular in the biological sciences, and marine research through CERMES.  He observed that St Augustine had not responded to requests in these areas.  He also suggested that the students’ perceptions of relative priority should be taken seriously: Saint Vincent was not yet primarily a tourist destination, and much of the tourist industry was controlled by foreigners.  One national need was for the development of a knowledge base within the country; undergraduates at a campus tended to study and research issues in that country, rather than in their home islands.

The Vice-Chancellor indicated that despite foreign ownership tourism might make important contributions. He observed that a group of Spanish investors in Jamaica were now seeking to fund Spanish teaching at Mona.

Options for Tertiary Education in the St. Vincent and the Grenadines

Three working groups were formed to consider various issues.  They later reported on their discussions.

a. Complementary agendas for national, regional and foreign providers of tertiary education
Points made in this group included:

· It was necessary to identify needs.  There was a lack of research in the private sector as regards its own needs.  There was no culture of research.

· Some partnerships with the business community were noted:  Cable and Wireless was working with the Community College, as was a hospitality institute.

· The question of insurance coverage for students should not be overlooked.

· It might be useful to formalise arrangements whereby government workers could be attached to the College to teach in the evenings.

· More dialogue among the educational institutions and private sector entities would be welcome.

· CXC should be asked to establish a programme in travel and hospitality.

· The Mona waivers for postgraduate study should be extended to cover College staff, especially given the imminent franchising of UWI programmes.

b.   The development of open and distance education

Points made in this group included:

· Open and distance education would provide flexible entry and address the problem of the shortage of space.  In Saint Vincent, it was intended that all school teachers should be trained by 2007.

· There were many applications for associate degrees in secondary and primary education but students were often deficient in matriculation requirements - bridging courses were required.

· The regional environment included the Caribbean Knowledge and Learning Network; UWIDEC; and the Virtual University of Small States of the Commonwealth.

· There was much distance education offered by extra-regional providers.

· Limitations locally included: lack of computers and of Internet access; unreliable ISPs.

· Ways of overcoming these barriers included: shared development of courses: creating a repository of learning objects; using CKLN or others to get cheaper bandwidth.

· Areas for development included: short courses; professional development and non-degree continuing personal development courses.

Professor Marshall drew the attention of the consultation to an e-governance certificate to be offered shortly, and to the Fourth Pan-Commonwealth Forum which would be held in Jamaica in November.


c.    Financial issues in tertiary education development

Points made in this group included:

· There were problems of how to broaden access.  Take up for existing loan programmes is sometimes 40-60%, in large part because people cannot get security.

· Tax concessions might be a means to increase access.  It was noted that at one time the government refunded fees for ACCA since there was a shortage of accountants.

· A monthly levy might be made to establish a separate fund for educational loans.

· There were disparities between parts of the present Community College – students were paid to attend the nursing programme, but had to fund themselves in technical areas.

· Interest rates on educational loans might also be reduced.

Partnerships in HR development: a UWI response

The Chair thanked the contributors to the preceding discussions for their informative, frank and considered points of view.  He noted that a number of issues for future action had been identified.  The government of Saint Vincent and the Grenadines needed to legislate for the autonomous operation of the SVGCC and to formulate a comprehensive national policy for tertiary education.

The University took cognisance of several issues that had been aired:

· The needs of mature students and recognition of the role of prior learning.

· Easing matriculation requirements.

· Revising programme structure.

· Issue driven training and education: short courses and refresher courses.

· Infrastructure development was required: libraries and information resources in particular needed upgrading.

· Revenue generation possibilities needed examining.

The University considered that groups of developmental importance included: civil servants; tourism (despite some of the HR findings and some of the discussion); and science teachers.  A more imaginative approach was required for agriculture.  

The University could contribute to upgrading staff of the Community College and developing a research culture there and elsewhere.

The Chair acknowledged that the negative aspects of UWI were well known and were being taking seriously.  But for all that, a completely new issue had arisen of campus attitudes to students from elsewhere – this deserved further investigation and corrective action.

In discussion it was noted that on occasion the wrong sort of expertise was offered – the Grenadines faced a problem of fish shortage, but it was not a problem for fish experts but rather for sociologists.

The Chair elaborated on the proposals to convert UWI outreach activity into a virtual fourth campus.  He observed that it was necessary to restructure the entities that presently fall under the Board for Non-Campus Countries and Distance Education. The new entity would have the status of a campus; its goals would be to bring University programmes to students throughout the region and beyond the metropolitan areas of the campus countries.  Its modality would be ‘blended learning’.  It would seek to coordinate its efforts with the various national colleges.  It would seek to provide much improved library access throughout the region, again in collaboration with national entities.

With respect to present access to electronic library material and databases, 
Professor Marshall reported that the UWIDEC was on the verge of solving the problem of giving students everywhere the same level of access as was enjoyed by on-campus students.  He also observed that the open source movement was constantly expanding and should provide a partial answer to problems of scarce intellectual resources.

A Mechanism for Continuing Action

The Chair indicated that the consultation was only a beginning; a way of taking things forward was now needed.  He noted what had been agreed at previous consultations but insisted that it was not necessary to follow these precedents.  One point to stress was that participants in the future dialogue could change depending on the issues to be addressed.  

It was suggested that each of the key players (Ministry of Education and possibly other ministries, the Community College, the private sector, and possibly other entities such as alumni or science teachers) should be asked to nominate a representative to a working group that would communicate primarily by teleconference and e-mail.  Its first job would be to discuss the report of the consultation, which he hoped to circulate shortly.  Its UWI membership would be decided internally, but it would make pivotal use of its local representative, Dr Fraser.

The Chair thanked all those for their contributions to the day’s deliberations and expressed the hope that the continuing work to follow it up would bring benefits to Saint Vincent and the Grenadines.
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